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	CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS


	

	Reported
	The Chair paid tribute to Sir John Ruggles-Brise, who had died recently, as he had played a very important role in the founding of the University and had served as a founding Pro-Chancellor.


	 4/07

	
	Professor Colin Riordan, who had been appointed as Vice-Chancellor with effect from 1 October 2007, had recently made what was expected to be the first of a series of informal visits to the University.


	 5/07

	
	Mr David Boyle, who was a potential new member of Council, was attending the meeting as an Observer by invitation of the Chair.


	 6/07

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	

	Noted
	The following items were starred for discussion in addition to those indicated on the agenda: 

12(a)
Finance & Strategy Committee (5 February 2007) 

13(a)
Finance KPIs

13(b)
Business Development Activity

14
Transport Strategy  

16
Tuition Fees Schedule 2007/08  

	 7/07


	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS


	

	Noted


	The Vice-Chancellor was Chair of the Board of University Campus Suffolk Ltd.
	 8/07

	MINUTES


	

	Approved


	The Minutes of meetings held on 18 December 2006 and 6 March 2007
	 9/07

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT


	

	Reported
	The Vice-Chancellor gave an oral report which covered:

· Applications and Admissions

· Data Archive Funding


	 10/07

	FINANCIAL POSITION


	

	(a)
HEFCE Block Grant 2007/08 (paper C/07/04)

	

	Noted
	
	 11/07

	(b)
Budget Update 2006/07, Later Years Financial Forecasts to 2008/09 (C/07/05)


	

	Reported 
	The projected deficit for 2006/07 was £1.055m, which was an improvement of £430k on the last projected figures.  This was due to a number of factors: a reduction in staff costs and a saving on projected undergraduate bursary costs had been offset by additional costs relating to early retirements, departmental expenditure and reduced variable tuition fee income.


	 12/07

	
	The projected deficit did not include proceeds from the sale of Avon Way or Research Park land.  If both contracts were exchanged before 31 July then the surplus would be approximately £19m, although in the case of the Research Park, much of the sale proceeds were earmarked to fund site infrastructure and Section 106 costs.

[Secretary’s note: subsequent to the meeting, and on advice from the University’s auditors ,it was agreed that the profit on the disposal of the Research Park land would be accounted for on the completion of the transaction, after the University has built the site infrastructure, on which the sale is contingent]  

	 13/07

	
	The surplus for 2007/08 was projected to be over £1m, but as it was the second year of new variable fee income, a surplus of around £3m had been anticipated. However, although the HEFCE block grant for 2007/08 had been inflated by 2.7%, it fell short of 3.8% needed to fund the two rounds of pay awards already agreed for 2007/08.


	 14/07

	
	At the start of the year the Capital Fund, which brought together all the capital expenditure and external and internal financing, had a balance of £6.6m.  However, it was expected to be overdrawn by about £6m by the end of the year, since there was planned expenditure of £23.8m on capital projects but only £11.7m in external grants.  Although ordinarily that would be of great concern, the Fund would be back in balance once the two land sales were completed.


	 15/07

	Noted
	There had been an additional meeting of Finance and Strategy Committee on 6 March to consider four key issues, relating to developments at University of Essex Southend, East 15, University Campus Suffolk and the Research Park.


	 16/07

	CAPITAL DEVELOPMENTS


	

	(a)
Financial Management System Project (C/07/06)


	

	Received 
	The paper set out the background and business case for the project to replace the University’s set of financial management systems (FMS) and simultaneously upgrade core business processes.

	 17/07

	Noted
	The cost/benefit appraisal included anticipated savings arising from time freed up at departmental level by eliminating the need to have local records in relation to commitment accounting.  It was recognised that it was a notional saving since most the staff resource would in practice be used for alternative tasks rather than lead to a direct saving.

	 18/07

	
	The approach to the project was highly consultative as it was important to meet the needs of budget managers across the University as well as the needs of the Finance Section.  The procurement strategy being adopted was designed to ensure value for money as well as system functionality.

	 19/07

	Resolved
	that the addition of the FMS project to the Capital Programme at an estimated cost of £1.425m over four years be approved.


	 20/07

	(b)
Empire Theatre (C/07/07)


	

	Received 
	The paper set out the background to the proposal that, as part of the work to establish and develop the ‘cultural hub’ in Southend, the Empire Theatre be purchased, with full costs being met by the East of England Development Agency (EEDA).


	 21/07

	Noted
	Provision of rehearsal and performance space in Southend was vital to the successful development of East 15 programmes and, as such, a critical part of the UoES business plan.  It would be in use from September 2007.  The acquisition of the site would provide a valuable asset which could be realised in the longer term.


	 22/07

	
	Although the EEDA proposal did not currently include any financial contribution from the University, it was agreed that it would be desirable to allow a contribution of up to £150k in case it became apparent during the negotiations that this was necessary.


	 23/07

	
	To inform decision making in relation to capital development Council needed information on recurrent as well as capital costs of additional buildings.  It was agreed that such information should be available to Finance and Strategy Committee. 


	 24/07

	Resolved
	that Council delegate authority to the Chair to approve the purchase of the Empire Theatre, Southend, on condition that:

i) EEDA provided capital funding to cover the full costs of the purchase of the New Empire Theatre, including VAT, stamp duty, legal costs, refurbishment and cleaning of the external facade of the building, refurbishment of the foyer area in addition to costs associated with the adaptation of the upper auditorium, appropriate for E15 use, total cost c. £2.384 million;

ii) no major works or other problems were identified with the building within the short term that were likely to result in any significant unfunded backlog maintenance issues; and

iii) within the funding agreement there would be provision for the University to subsequently develop the site beyond that of its exclusive use as a theatre and/or dispose of the site and reinvest the monies into other phases and facilities of the Southend campus without financial penalty;

iv) there was a maximum contribution of £150k from the University towards the costs associated with the acquisition of the Theatre.

	 25/07
 26/07

 27/07

 28/07

 29/07

	(c)
Unit 41, Loughton (C/07/08)


	

	Received
	The paper set out the background to the proposal that an additional building be purchased in Loughton to meet the essential space needs of East 15 Acting School (East 15).  


	 30/07

	Noted
	The reason there was a space crisis was due to two factors: the unanticipated refusal of planning consent by a hostile local Council, and a change in relation to use of land at Epping Forest FE College (adjacent to East 15) which was no longer going to be available.


	 31/07

	
	In the medium term the transfer of some activities to Southend would reduce pressure on space at Loughton.  In the short term, the purchase of Unit 41 on the Oakwood Industrial Estate, near Roding House, would solve the immediate space problem.  Re-configuring use of the space in Unit 41 and Roding House would create five additional teaching rooms for use from September 2007.  It was emphasised that Unit 41 was a saleable asset.


	 32/07

	
	East 15 was currently a deficit department but was expected to break even within three years, with additional variable tuition fee income.  It was important to view activities in Loughton and in Southend together.  East 15’s reputation was expected to sustain continuation of high student demand for places on both sites.  The additional space would enable continuing growth which would support the move into financial surplus.


	 33/07

	Resolved
	that expenditure up to £800k to purchase Unit 41 on the Oakwood Industrial Estate at Loughton be approved. 


	 34/07

	(d)
Capital Development Programme (paper C/07/09) 

	

	Received
	The paper updated Council with the state of the capital fund and progress on approved projects, and sought approval for  major new projects.


	 35/07

	Noted
	As reported in connection with the Financial Forecasts, unless the University generated considerably larger surpluses in the next three to four years there would be no internal resource for new capital projects and the University would be entirely reliant on additional external grants, the proceeds of asset sales or borrowing. 


	 36/07

	
	In addition to the three capital projects which had already been discussed, the fourth project was the fit-out of health education facilities on the first floor of the University building in Southend.  The £1.3m cost of this project was almost wholly met by external funders: St Barts and the London NHS Trust, South East Essex Primary Care Trust and Queen Mary, University of London.  The shortfall of £97k to be met by the University would only arise if the University failed to recover VAT on the fit-out and the University’s VAT consultants had advised that this was unlikely.  

	 37/07

	Resolved
	that expenditure of £1.293m to fit-out the Health Floor of the Southend Building be approved, noting that £1.196m would be contributed by the three partner institutions.

	 38/07

	BORROWING REQUIREMENTS OF UNIVERSITY JOINT VENTURES


	

	(a)
University Campus Suffolk (UCS) – Proposed Borrowing of £12.5m (C/07/10)


	

	Received 
	The paper outlined proposals by UCS Ltd to procure a bank loan of £12.5m to complete the funding of initial capital development plans totalling £63m, enabling contracts to be let and work on site to commence, in order for works to be completed by September 2008.  The UCS bank loan would be subject to a parent guarantee by the University, along with the University of East Anglia (UEA).  By virtue of the University’s control of UCS, jointly with UEA, and its financial consolidation into University financial reporting, 50% of UCS debt would be reflected on the University’s balance sheet. 

	 39/07

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor indicated that there were three aspects to the approval being sought from Council:

i) to approve UCS borrowing of £12.5m over 25 years. This took the form of authorising the Director of Finance to give written consent to UCS to take out the loan on condition that UCS complied in full with the Financial Memorandum which set out the financial relationship between UCS and the University to approve the University acting, jointly with UEA, as guarantor for the loan, i.e. guaranteeing 50% or £6.25m of the loan;
[Secretary’s note: subsequent to the meeting, it was agreed with UEA to restrict the loan guarantee to £5m each.]
ii) to approve the University’s application to HEFCE for permission to exceed the 4% threshold on annualised servicing costs of debt, arising from the consolidation of UCS in the University’s accounts, and specifically its debt on the University’s balance sheet.  
The University did not anticipate any difficulty in obtaining HEFCE approval as the decision would be made at officer level. The same issues had come before UEA’s Council a week earlier and had been approved.  In UEA’s case it would need to apply to HEFCE to exceed the 7% borrowing threshold, for which Board level permission was required.  

	 40/07
 41/07

 42/07

 43/07

	
	In early March the Board of UCS Ltd, chaired by the Vice-Chancellor, had approved the UCS strategic business plan, subject to some further work being undertaken in a number of non-core areas.  The plan had been subject to special scrutiny by a sub-group of the Board, comprising the two Vice-Chancellors and Registrars of Essex and UEA, plus the Chief Executive of Suffolk County Council. The group had been satisfied that although UCS’s business plan needed further refinement, it could sustain the £12.5m loan. 


	 44/07

	
	The main drivers of UCS financial viability over the five-year planning period were the growth and funding of student numbers and the management of the initially high legacy costs of staff transferred from Suffolk College.  HEFCE had provided UCS with very strong comfort that additional funded places would be allocated in line with the business plan.  HEFCE could not give a written guarantee but it had invested in UCS as a flagship project.  Applications for 2007 entry were 60% ahead of last year’s HE applications for Suffolk College, and a further very substantial rise in applications for 2008 and 2009 was anticipated with the opening of the new building and the development of a wider curriculum. 


	 45/07


	
	After discussion it was agreed that the negotiations on the loan should seek to avoid the need for the parent guarantee, or should at least build in a formula to ensure that the guarantee dropped away in accordance with an appropriate formula as soon as UCS had a sustained operating surplus.  As this was an approach used in the commercial sector it was not expected to jeopardise the loan arrangements.


	 46/07

	
	In addition to the draft strategic plan for UCS which been circulated with the Council papers, the full and final business plan would be received by Council in July.  There was some concern about the extent to which the validation fees to be paid by UCS would meet the University’s costs.  Details of the arrangements in relation to the validation fees would be circulated to Council with the business plan, which would also address issues of complementarity 


	 47/07

	
	A regional strategy, which would cover provision at Writtle and Southend as well as UCS, was being developed and would be presented to Council during 2007/08.


	 48/07

	Resolved


	i) that UCS borrowing of £12.5m over 25 years, be approved, authorising the Director of Finance to provide written consent to UCS Ltd, subject to UCS satisfying the Director of Finance that UCS has met the terms of the Financial Memorandum in full
ii) that the University acting as guarantor for the loan, jointly with UEA, be approved, for a period of time (precise formulation of the guarantee was to be agreed) until UCS Ltd had an adequate operating surplus. 
iii) that the University’s application to HEFCE for an increase in the ASC ratio in relation to UCS borrowing be approved.

	 49/07
 50/07

 51/07

	(b) Carisbrooke-Essex Partnership – Proposed Borrowing of up to £6.5m (C/07/11)

	

	Received 
	The paper outlined the need for interim finance, over a two-year period, to fund Research Park site infrastructure works, ahead of the sales receipt from the disposal of land.  The completion of the sale was conditional on site infrastructure works being in place.


	 52/07

	Resolved
	i) that a loan facility of up to £6.5m for up to 24 months for the Carisbrooke-Essex Partnership for interim financing, pending the sales receipt arising from the disposal of land for residential development, be approved.

ii) that an application to HEFCE for an increase in the ASC threshold from 3.7% to 6.1%, covering both the UCS loan of £12.5m and the Carisbrooke-Essex Partnership loan of £6.5m be approved.


	 53/07
 54/07

	Noted
	that in the near future Council would be asked to approve a project to be financed by the University to cover site infrastructure relating to a future student accommodation project. This work was estimated to cost £0.9m.

	 55/07

	REFORM OF UNIVERSITY CHARTER AND STATUTES (C/07/12)

	

	Reported
	The Steering Group which had been established to lead the work on the reform of the Charter and Statutes had focused on a simplification of the Charter, and the transfer of most of the current Statutes into new Ordinances.  To enable Senate and Council to set the revised Charter and Statutes in context, the ‘statutory’ Ordinances which had been drafted to include all the items which were no longer required (under the de-regulation of governance in HE as announced in Bill Rammell’s statement early last year) had been circulated for information.  Work was still in progress on the Ordinances, and Senate approval would be sought at its meeting on 25 April with a view to seeking final approval of Ordinances at the Council meeting in July.  There had been extensive consultation with staff on the proposed revision to Charter and Statutes. 


	 56/07

	Resolved
	that the revised wording of the University Charter and Statutes, as set out in Appendix B, and any such amendments as the Privy Council should require, be approved.

	 57/07

	
	Secretary’s note: following the meeting, on the advice of the Privy Council advisers, the draft Charter was further amended, such that the Charter now retains the preamble, first and last articles from the existing Charter. Council approved this by email.

	

	Noted
	It was necessary to arrange a special extra meeting of Council in order to confirm the Special Resolution and the meeting would be at 1.30 pm on Monday 21 May, immediately prior to the meeting of Finance and Strategy Committee.  This would enable Privy Council approval to be sought in time for the revisions, assuming they were approved, to be in place by August 2007.


	 58/07

	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (C/07/13)

	

	Institutional Validation: Suffolk College (HE Sector)


	

	Noted
	The recommendation from Senate was for approval from September 2007, but this was an error which was amended to August 2007.


	 59/07

	Resolved
	that Suffolk College (HE sector) be approved as a partner institution of the University for a period of five years, beginning in August 2007.

	 60/07

	Recommendations from Senate


	

	Resolved
	that all the recommendations contained in the Report from Senate be approved.

	 61/07

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES


	

	(a)
Finance & Strategy Committee (C/07/14)

	

	
	Proposal to establish a partnership with Kaplan


	

	Noted
	The report indicated that there was to be further consideration of the proposal but that in-principle agreement had been given.  The position was clarified, and it was agreed that the Minutes of the meeting should be amended to indicate that the agreement would not be  finalised until there had been further consideration of the proposal by Finance and Strategy Committee (F&S).  A revised proposal would be considered by F&S at the April meeting.


	 62/07

	(b)
Nominations Committee (C/07/15)


	

	Noted

	
	 63/07

	KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS



	

	(a) Finance KPIs (C/07/16)

	


	Noted
	There was concern about the worsening ratio of staff costs to total income and the adverse comparison with other 1994 Group Universities.  While some of the 1994 Group universities had large facilities and equipment grants which represented significant additional income, the indicator related to the percentage of recurrent rather than capital expenditure.  While it was agreed to be a crude comparison, it nevertheless was a valid indicator, and unless there was a change in the strategic approach in the longer term, there would be continuing financial difficulties.


	 64/07

	(b) Business Development Activity (C/07/17)

	

	Received 
	The paper set out the targets in the Higher Education Innovation Fund (HEIF) 2 bid, which concluded in July 2006, the current HEIF 3 institutional plan, and a summary of the data reported to HEFCE for the annual Higher Education Business and Community Interaction Survey.


	 65/07

	TRANSPORT STRATEGY (C/07/18)


	

	Noted


	The revised strategy was commended, but it was suggested that it could be improved by the inclusion of more targets and an implementation timetable.   It was also suggested that consideration should be given to some form of incentive scheme to reward those staff who walked or cycled to work, and that there should be a reference to air travel.


	 66/07

	
	Although referred to as the University’s Strategy, it covered the Colchester campus only.  It would be desirable to have similar strategies for Southend and Loughton.


	 67/07

	Resolved
	that the Transport Strategy for the Colchester campus be approved.


	 68/07

	HONORARY DEGREES 2007(C/07/19)


	

	Noted
	
	 69/07

	
	
	

	TUITION FEES SCHEDULE 2007/08


	

	Noted
	The Dean of the Graduate School was concerned that there were changes to the fee bands for overseas student fees which might be disadvantageous to recruitment for some schemes. 


	 70/07

	
	The proposals had been made by the Director of the International Office, and the increased fees would be moderated with targeted discounts for certain schemes and countries.


	 71/07

	
	The Director of the International Office and the Director of External Relations, who had responsibility for overseas and home/EU fee proposals respectively, would be asked to devise a strategy for pricing in consultation with relevant staff including the Dean of the Graduate School.


	 72/07

	Resolved
	that the Tuition Fee Schedule for 2007-08 be approved.


	 73/07


	APPOINTMENT OF STUDENT UNION RETURNING OFFICER


	

	Resolved
	that the appointment of Mark Beacon, NUS Regional Organising Manager, as Returning Officer for the Students’ Union elections for 2006/07, be approved.


	 74/07

	DATE OF NEXT MEETINGS


	Noted
	Monday 21 May 2007 at 1.30 pm (extra meeting for approval of Special Resolution)

Monday 23 July 2007 at 2.15 pm
	 75/07


There was no reserved business.

Dr Tony Rich

Registrar and Secretary

April 2007
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